GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 July 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones

Apologise


Ms M. Kelly 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/028

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the July general meeting. The Chair reported attendance at the Tynwald Ceremony and the Department of Infrastructure’s workshop on the service level agreement for highway maintenance works. The Chair thanked Peel Heritage Trust for organising the secret garden event and the Lead Member Committee for Events and Commercial Innovation for organising the yarn bombing and doorstep big sale events.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/029

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 15 June 2023. Mr Harmer proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/030

	Item 23/022 Police Attendance at Meeting 
The Board noted a representative of the neighbourhood Policing team was scheduled to attend the Commissioners’ meeting for agenda item 13. 

Item 23/022 Appeal to Locate Mobile Sauna on Inner Breakwater
The Board noted no response had been received to date from the owner of the sauna.
Item 23/022 Consultation on the Removal of Low Value Coins
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response had been sent to Isle of Man Treasury.

Item 23/023 Planning Application 23/0650 Marine Parade Event
The Board noted the Commissioners had not opposed this application.
Item 23/026 Consultation to Inform Electoral Commission
The Board noted no feedback was received to date by the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Committee from Board members.
Item 23/026 Relocation of Youth Pod
The Board noted consultation with youth stakeholders was completed. The new location and funding arrangements were to be considered by the Lead Member Committee for Events and Commercial Innovation.

Item 23/026 Highway Maintenance Charter

The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 14.

Item 23/019 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Local Government Amendment Bill was to be discussed at agenda item 10.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/031
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had not taken place in July 2023 prior to the Board meeting. Mr Jones reported a meeting was scheduled for 21 July 2023.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Public Sector Access and Eligibility Policy

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 25 May 2023 advising Tynwald approval had been delayed and reiterating the policy, subject to receiving this approval in June, would come into place on 1 July 2023.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/032

	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Heaton reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 24 June 2023 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members reviewed Peel TT day which had worked at its new location and was well attended on the Monday rest day. The lead members noted a modification was required to the East Quay one way because it was being ignored and once this had been done, with the consent of the Police, everything worked better. The lead members stated the Marine Parade part of the event was quieter where the classic bikes and music stage was located. The lead members expressed the need to review the location of the bands for this event and possibly move them back closer to the Town. The Town Clerk advised a review meeting for this event was scheduled to take place with the Police on 4 July 2023.

The lead members reported the Moddey Dhoo event had been a success on 8 June 2023 with no issues reported.

The lead members stated the sand racing on Peel Beach on 8 June 2023 had been a success although it had taken place later than expected because of the tide times.

It was noted the TT events in Peel had clashed with other TT entertainment following this years’ revisions to the TT racing schedule. 

The lead members noted a number of streets had registered for the Doorstep Sale on 15 July 2023. The lead members stated they would provide the addresses of residents who had notified them directly of their participation in this event. The lead members agreed a map showing the streets involved would be prepared by the Commissioners prior to this event taking place.

The lead members noted once the details of the yarn sculpture proposed for the Old Isle of Man Bank on Atholl Place were know they would be forwarded to the Commissioners’ insurer. The Town Clerk advised the Insurer had stated their current policy should cover this installation because a Commissioners’ Christmas tree had been securely erected at this location in recent years and a similar method of securing this installation was envisaged for this yarn sculpture. The lead members agreed the Commissioners’ staff should install yarn bunting in Michael Street and in Market Place for this event. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ financial contribution for the Traditional Boat weekend on 22 July 2023 had remained the same as previous years at the request of the organisers.

The lead members noted the Yn Cruinnagh was scheduled to take place in Peel on 24 to 30 July 2023.

The lead members noted a meeting with representatives from the Moddey Dhoo Motorcycle Club, Vintage Motorcycle Club, Leece Museum Blackhole Motorcycle Exhibition and Manx Motorcycle Club had taken place on 15 June 2023 to arrange an MGP event in Peel on 24 August 2023. The Town Clerk advised these arrangements would incorporate the planned Matabolizm music event at Marine Parade if it received planning permission.

The lead members agreed the Christmas light switch on event should take place in the Market Place on 25 November 2023 with new lights and a marquee in St Peter’s Gardens. The lead members advised the Christmas Grotto event held at this location last year would return to the Sailors’ Shelter in 2023 and would be on a weekend closer to Christmas. 

The lead members noted the content of the communications from local residents dated 18 and 22 June 2023 opposing the Commissioners’ wildflower verges policy. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to respond to these communications outlining the reasons for the wildflower verge policy. The lead members agreed the locations where mowing was precluded in May and June, should commence next week. 

The lead members proposed the purchase of a new snow making machine, a three-bay sized marquee and Christmas lighting, including footway arches, should be place on the wish list.

The lead members proposed new playground equipment for over 11-year-old children should be purchased and installed in the West View Playground. The lead members reviewed the communication and weblinks from Ms Kelly dated 23 June 2023 and agreed to prioritise this equipment in their bid for wish list funding.  

The lead members agreed to propose funding was made available in the 2023/24 budget for the relocation of the Headland’s youth pod.

The lead members agreed the boundary wall to the Ward Library should be repainted prior to its inclusion in the secret gardens event on 15 July 2023.

The lead members noted the relocation of the youth pod from Marine Parade to Peel Hill/Fenella Beach was agreed by the Board at their June 2023 meeting. The lead members agreed this facility must be WIFI enabled.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure communication dated 8 June 2023 requesting information on motorhome byelaw enforcement activity. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk will respond to this request by the 7 July 2023 including the outcome from the 2022 Byelaw consultation on this matter.

The lead members noted the content of Filby’s Food Shack application for an August Chill Out Bar/Food at Marine Parade dated 2 May 2023. The lead members asked if more information could be obtained to ascertain if this was being done in conjunction with the Metabolism event.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the organisers of Yn Cruinnaght requesting a £7.50 per person package deal at Peel Campsite. The lead members agreed this camping fee was applicable to large groups booking for the Yn Cruinnaght weekend.

The lead members noted the content of the street busking application dated 15 May 2023 from Mr Cowley. The lead members agreed to grant Mr Cowley a licence subject to confirmation of location and dates.

The lead member noted the content of the communication dated 16 May 2023 from Cathedral Isle of Man concerning their procession on 16 July 2023. The lead members agreed to support this application.

The lead members noted the content of the application to install an outdoor street piano on East Quay from a retailer dated 17 May 2023. The lead members agreed to support this application subject to the local business securing the provision and removal of the piano on the completion of this initiative.   

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 5 June 2023 from a resident requesting permission to run outdoor fitness sessions at the Commissioners’ Marine Parade site. The lead members agreed to support this application subject to the it being coordinated with the Commissioners’ other approved uses at this location.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 12 June 2023 from the Peel Centenary Centre requesting a letter of support to the Arts Council for their 20th anniversary celebration event to be held on 22 and 23 October 2023. The lead members agreed to support this event.

The lead members noted the content of the street trader application to sell churros and coffee from Mr Kelly dated 13 June 2023. The lead members agreed to support this application for siting their vehicle in the Marine Parade area in conjunction with the Commissioners’ other uses approved for this location.

The lead members noted the content of the application dated 14 June 2023 from the Manx Wildlife Trust to hold a small pop up event in West View Park on 28 June 2023. The lead members agreed to support the use of the West View Park for this event.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the resident of 13 Roxwell Terrace dated 21 June 2023 requesting their operation of a deck chair hire business on Peel Beach. The lead members agreed this application subject to seeing copies of their business and public liability insurance which must indemnify the Commissioners from any third party claims should an incident occur associated with this business.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 23 June 2023 from Western Vikings Rugby Club requesting permission to hold a beach rugby event on 28 July 2023 and a costing for cutting their training field. The lead members agreed the use of Peel Beach for the event on 28 July 2023 and asked the Commissioners’ staff to provide a quotation for these works.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/033

	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had not taken place in July 2023 prior to the Board meeting. Mr Harmer reported the next meeting was scheduled for 25 July 2023.
The Deputy Chair advised the Lead Member Committee would be reviewing all wish list projects for funding in 2023/24 funding. This review would assess both the existing wish list and those new projects being promoted by the Lead Member Committees this year. Ms Heaton asked how the projects would be evaluated. The Deputy Chair advised a single priority wish list would be formulated based on cost and benefit. The Deputy Chair advised the final prioritisation would be determined by the Board.



	
	
	Item 8 Internal Audit Report
The Board noted the content of the Commissioners’ Internal Auditor’s 2022/23 report. No amendments were requested to this document and its content were accepted.
Item 9 Pension Report

The Board noted the content of the Local Government Superannuation Scheme Actuary’s Pension Report. The Town Clerk highlighted the pension liability had decreased from £1,889,000 in 2022 to £159,000 at 31 March 2023. The Town Clerk reported this reduction had been caused by the United Kingdom’s minibudget which had caused immediate and significant changes in the financial markets which when compounded over the forecast period resulted in this large change in the pension liability reported. The Town Clerk reported the Actuary had stated these figures should be taken as a one off and it is expected the pension liability will return to the levels reported in 2022 by the end of the 2023/24 financial year.

 

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/034
	Item 9 Local Government Amendment Bill
The Board noted the content of the communications between the Commissioners and the Department of Infrastructure between 14 and 19 June 2023.  The Board noted the Minister for Infrastructure had discussed this matter with the Board at a meeting on 11 July 2023. Mr Harmer stated the Department’s stance continues to remain the placement of enabling legislation in the primary law will allow the Department to bring forward secondary legislation to deal with other matters. Mr Harmer stated this approach had and will continue to cause the problems experience recently with regional pools and the civic amenity site. Mr Jones stated the Minister had advised other local authorities were not concerned with the more onerous bureaucratic governance requirements being forced onto the small local authority structure based on United Kingdom legislation. Mr Jones stated other local authorities had contacted the Department but it appears their views and reservations are being ignored.  Mr Jones stated the Minister did not seem to be clear on the implications of this legislation when he requested the compilation of action notes only from the Board meeting on 11 July 2023. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should write to the new interim Minister for Infrastructure to reiterate their concerns. This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 11 Overnight and Weekend Parking 

The Board noted the content of the communication dated  3 July 2023 concerning the parking of vehicles of more than 1.87 metres in height or 5.5 metres in length in urban speed restricted areas . The Board noted the option to propose specific locations where an exemption from this legislation could be sought in an urban area. The Town Clerk reminded the Board the Commissioners’ recent Byelaw consultation had included a question about the introduction of regulation to govern the storage of and living in mobile dwellings in public places in Peel. The consultation response had highlighted the potential conflict with highway legislation and had provided 80% support in favour of regulating this activity in public places. The Chair proposed this matter should be deferred to the next Board meeting to allow the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management the opportunity to formulate a proposal based upon the Commissioners’ data. The proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chair and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 East Quay Work Update

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s update from 30 June 2023. Mr Harmer advised members of the public were struggling to negotiate the steep footway in the vicinity of Viking Longhouse building.

Item 13 Isle of Man Constabulary Issues

Ms Heaton reported her attendance at the Western Neighbourhood Policing meeting on 6 July when local issues were discussed with the Isle of Man Constabulary representatives.

Item 14 Highway Maintenance Charter Workshop

The Town Clerk reported the Chair and he had attended a workshop with the Department of Infrastructure on 11 July 2023. The main issues raised by local authorities were: the difference between rural and urban maintenance regimes; the addition of new functions including jetting; the development of a reporting application; and the increase in costs. The Town Clerk reported it became apparent at the workshop the Department wanted to set higher minimum standards which must be paid for using rate payer funding. The Town Clerk had identified at the workshop that as these duties are Department Highways Act delegated function the only redress, should a local authority not comply with the minimum standards, was for the Department to undertake the works themselves at their own costs. In this situation the Town Clerk advised the Department should be funding the minimum standards in these delegated functions or Tynwald would need to transfer these functions to the Local Authorities. 
Item 15 Meeting Request Dog Byelaws
The Board noted the content of the letter from a Peel resident dated 11 July 2023 requesting a meeting on the proposed 2023 Peel Dog Byelaws. The Chair stated the 2023 Byelaws were unanimously approved by the Board in February 2023 after a public consultation. These Byelaws have been awaiting approval from the Department of Infrastructure since March 2023 and should come into operation in the near future. In these circumstances, a meeting with a resident to review the Byelaws would not be appropriate and the Chair proposed a meeting should not take place. This proposal was unanimously agreed by the Board.



	
	
	

	ITEM 16 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/035
	The Deputy Chair requested hedge cutting at the Heathfield Drive/Patrick Street junction on the Government owned properties.

Mr Harmer requested removal of ragwort from the wildflower road verges.

Mr Crompton asked for strimming works at the Headland’s BMX track

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 7:42pm
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